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M I N U T E S

Metropolitan Redevelopment Agency

Board of Commissioners – May 16, 2013
	Commissioners Present 
	Chairman Carletta Thompson, M.D.

	
	Sara Kaynor

	
	Derald Polston

	
	

	Commissioners Absent
	Linda Barbeau

	
	

	Staff Present
	Fran Fillerup

	
	Dee Dee Moore

	
	

	Others Present
	Nona Beckstead
John Beckstead

Judy Castleberry

Anthony Emerson

Dr. Bob Lehmer
Gloria Lehmer



	
	


1.
CALL TO ORDER
The meeting was called to order at 4:02 p.m. by Chairman Thompson and there being a quorum, the following proceedings were duly had and taken.

2. APPROVAL OF THE APRIL 18, 2013 MEETING MINUTES

The approval of the minutes was moved to the end of the agenda to allow the Commissioners time to read them.  After the discussion of Item 5, a motion was made by Commissioner Polston and seconded by Commissioner Kaynor to approve the minutes of the April 18, 2013 meeting.  This motion passed unanimously by a 3-0 vote.
3. ADOPTION OF THE OPEN MEETING RESOLUTION
Commissioner Kaynor made a motion to adopt the Open Meeting Resolution with no changes as to the days, time or place the MRA Commission Meeting are held.  Commissioner Polston seconded the motion.  The motion passed unanimously by a 3-0 vote.
4.
DISCUSSION OF THE PETITION ZC 13-04 - 508 W. ARRINGTON
Associate Planner Fran Fillerup presented the staff report for a zone change petition that was heard at the Planning and Zoning (P&Z) Commission meeting today at 2:00pm.  He added that normally the petitions are heard by this commission first and then the P&Z, but the meetings occurred on the same day.  Mr. Fillerup stated that the Commission’s comments and action would be forwarded to City Council.  He explained that the petitioner is trying to re-finance their home and that the LNC Local Neighborhood Commercial District does not allow single family homes, except on upper floors.  This home currently has a non-conforming status, and to proceed with the re-financing, they are asking to rezone to MU Mixed-Use District with a Residential Preservation Overlay (RPO).  This overlay requires that if a remodel or reconstruction is done, a special use permit type review process is required to ensure the residential neighborhood character.  There are currently a large portion of residences in the MU/RPO Civic Center District of the MRA.
Mr. Fillerup stated that staff recommends approval as presented in the staff report.  He added that the P&Z Commission recommended approval at the meeting today by a 7-0 vote.  Commissioner Kaynor asked if there were any concerns by the neighbors.  Mr. Fillerup stated that there was no one in attendance at the P&Z Commission meeting to speak either in favor or in opposition to the petition.

Commissioner Polston made a motion to approve Petition ZC 13-04 for a zone change from LNC to MU/RPO as recommended by staff.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Kaynor and passed with a 3-0 vote.

4. DISCUSSION OF DOCTOR AND MRS. LEHMER’S PROPOSAL FOR A RESTAURANT AT 119 W. MAIN STREET
Doctor Lehmer began with their vision to create a place that will encourage people to use the downtown area.  He added that as stated at the previous MRA Meeting in April, that he has been working with Anthony Emerson, who owns the building next door.  Mr. Emerson is looking to sell his building.  Dr. Lehmer introduced Gloria Lehmer to the commission and stated she would share their proposal.  

Mrs. Lehmer stated that they have been working with Architect Jim Dennis and Engineer Paul Martin on a visual concept for the combining of the two buildings, 119 and 121 W. Main Street, into a restaurant.  The handouts showed how the interior of the building could be configured to house a restaurant, a bar, a conversational area and the kitchen area, along with a change to the outside facade.  The concept is to provide a healthier option for dining, using local produce and do not plan to be open during breakfast, but to concentrate on the lunch and dinner crowd.  They envision a nice comfortable restaurant, not too casual, with a bar and lounge area and a partially open patio.  The upstairs area could be used for business meetings.
They have talked with other owners of restaurants and felt that they should have a full liquor license, not just beer and wine, which limits the clientele.  She added that there are still a lot of details that they need time to work out and asked the Commission to allow them more time to complete their study.  Commissioner Kaynor asked what their proposed time is and was confused with 2 competing concepts for the downtown.  Chairman Thompson stated that if what is being proposed is in line with the direction the Commission is taking, then the Commission can promote more than one project.  Other locations and alternatives might be available.
Mr. Jim Dennis followed up with handouts of proposed ideas for the space.  He stated that this is a good project to stimulate more good projects in the downtown area.  He added that the remodel to the front façade would include opening the glass doors in good weather and would provide interaction with Main Street.  He identified that the upper areas could provide views to the bluffs south of the city, and is the right size for small parties (1200 square feet) or used during dinner for overflow seating.  Mr. Dennis stated that the concept shows hard surfaces, similar to the nice restaurants in Durango.  

Commissioner Polston stated that others have had to buy buildings at the current market rate, and questioned if the MRA would be subsidizing this project.  Also he added that the San Juan College was also interested in that building.  

Mr. Paul Martin of Sakura Engineering stated that his business is just two doors down from this location.  He believes that the Lehmer’s vision can start a change in the downtown and wondered if the City had other property that the College could use.  He added that to move their vision forward may take 2-3 months to be able to come back with a final floor plan that can be provided to investors.  He sees this concept as a place where you can take associates and discuss business.  Mr. Martin explained that the front area of the building could be opened up to provide a patio area.  

Mr. Anthony Emerson added that in his discussions with Mr. Martin they also discussed getting people to desire to be downtown and providing a pleasant walking atmosphere.  
Commissioner Polston asked how wide the sidewalks are in this area.  Mr. Fillerup stated they are approximately eight feet wide and that the design includes about one foot of that space for a little wrought iron fence to keep people away from the glass windows and doors.

Commissioner Kaynor stated that she is in agreement with the concept; however there is no building, no liquor license, no restaurateur and no investors.  She added that those items would need to be in place for this to be a viable concept.  

Dr. Lehmer stated that this is currently in the stages of exploratory information gathering but that the Bluff’s Liquor License is available but has a high price tag on it.  He added that not having a liquor license could be a deal breaker.  He added that there is expense in doing it right, which also includes meeting ADA requirements and adding an elevator.  

Commissioner Kaynor stated that this project is still just conceptual and that the Lehmers would need addition time to work out all the details including investors, to move this project forward.  Commissioner Polston asked if they had spoken with Elizabeth Isenburg to see if there are other buildings available.  He stated that he would like to see this project in the downtown.  Judy Castleberry added that she also likes this project and she feels that two good projects are better than one.  Mr. Emerson added that this restaurant project is in conjunction with the sale of his property in order to combine the two buildings into one.  Mrs. Lehmer added that Mr. Emerson’s building is in very good shape.

The Commission agreed to hear this proposal again in 1-2 months, after several more of the logistics are worked out.  The Lehmers were in agreement with that decision.
5a.
BUSINESS FROM THE FLOOR

John and Nona Beckstead presented a request for assistance in reroofing their building located at 201 E. Main Street.  Mr. Beckstead presented his request to the MRA Commission stating that he was directed to this Commission at the City Council Meeting.  This site has 5 separate buildings including, what is believed to be, the first saloon in Farmington, built in 1876.  This building has wood plank floors and stenciling on the abode walls.  The others buildings are believed to have been the Post Office and the 1st National Bank between 1902 and 1907.  In 1931 the five buildings were covered and combined into one building.  This site is located at 201 E. Main Street.
Mr. Beckstead stated that they had missed out on the CDBG Façade program due to the illness of his father.  They have an estimate of about $13,000 to fix the roof.  Because of the historic nature of this site, he and his mother, Nona, feel that it would be a benefit to the community to preserve it.  One on his ideas is to have an eating establishment in the front with seating within the “Saloon”, and to have history museum around the sides.  He also stated that they would like to remove the pro-panel siding and return the exterior to stucco.
Mr. Fillerup explained to the Commission that during the Tuesday night City Council meeting there were eight presentations.  Those that were in the MRA were informed to come to this agency board and visit about their projects and see if it was something that the MRA wanted to provide funding to.  

Ms. Beckstead stated that it was identified that uses for the CDBG funding tend to lean towards non-profit, with Childhaven and Four Corners Foundation.

Chairman Thompson stated that the Commission has talked about, in the past, their concerns about using the MRA funds to help individual businesses, and would rather use the funds for a larger project that would benefit the MRA overall.  She added that the CDBG Façade funds were not a renewable project each year.

Mr. Beckstead asked the board if he could return at the next month’s meeting and present a project to this commission.  Commissioner Polston stated that this property is located within the prime core area of the MRA.  Chairman Thompson stated that the Commissioner would like to hear more about the concept of restoring the building, façade finishes and the concept of the museum.  That is the type of project the MRA Commission is interested in discussing.  
Mr. Beckstead stated that he would also like to use the side of the building, like Grandson Pawn has done.  Commissioner Polston stated those signs were approve through a variance process.  Mr. Beckstead stated that he was also considering a historic mural of early Farmington on the outside wall.  Mr. Beckstead thanked the Commission for their input and will return with a more complete report.

5b.
BUSINESS FROM THE CHAIR

There was no business from the Chairman
5c.
BUSINESS FROM THE MEMBERS
There was no business from the members

5d.
BUSINESS FROM STAFF

Mr. Fillerup reminded the Commission that the Special Meeting with Dan Guimond will be held here, in the Executive Conference Room, on June 6, 2013 beginning at 5:00 pm.  He added that Cory Styron, Director of Parks, Recreation and Cultural Affairs is scheduled to be available for questions during the next regularly scheduled MRA Commission meeting on June 20, 2013.
6.
ADJOURNMENT
The Metropolitan Redevelopment Agency Board of Commissioners meeting was adjourned at 5:34 pm.

________________________________
___________________________

Carletta Thompson, M.D., Chairman
Dee Dee Moore, Office Manager
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